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M E M O R A N D U M  

DATE: July 12, 2005 

TO: City Council Members 

FROM: Jennifer Bruno, Policy Analyst 

RE: Impact Fees and 20-year Capital Improvement Plan 

CC: Rocky Fluhart, Louis Zunguze, Sam Guevara, Rick Graham, LuAnn Clark, Brent Wilde 

 
KEY ELEMENTS 
A. The City conducted an impact fee study and adopted the initial Impact Fee 

Ordinance in 1999.  BBC Research & Consulting and Galena Consulting, have 
collaborated to provide an updated analysis and impact fee recommendations for the 
City. 

1. Because impact fees can only be levied to pay for capital projects and 
infrastructure related to the accommodation of new growth, they are directly 
related to the long-term capital improvements plan of the City.  Attached is 
an updated 20-year Capital Improvements Needs Inventory. 

 
B. All Northwest Quadrant residential and non-residential growth projections used in 

this update are the same as those used in the original 1999 impact fee study, that 
were developed by the Planning Division’s internal “concept plan” of potential land 
uses.  The projections will likely change as the Northwest Quadrant is planned in 
more detail.  The impact fees proposed for this area can be adjusted when the master 
plan for the area is adopted by the Council. 

 
C. Attached is a detailed presentation of the updated Impact Fee Study detailing the 

proposed fees and their justification.  BBC Research & Consulting will give this 
presentation to the Council on July 12. 

 
MATTERS AT ISSUE 
A. Northwest Quadrant - Proposed development of the Northwest Quadrant will affect 

the magnitude of the impact fees for that area.  The Council may wish to discuss the 
balance between encouraging development according to the yet-to-be-adopted 
master plan, and ensuring that the necessary infrastructure, fire, and police 
protection, not currently there, is adequately paid for. 

 
B. Exemptions – The Council may wish to discuss the current practice of exempting 

affordable housing projects, or the portion of the project, from impact fees.  Impact 
fee exemptions for affordable housing projects have been the practice since 1999 
(Previously, there were exemptions for projects that had a net positive fiscal impact , or 
projects already receiving subsidy from the City.  These exemptions were removed by the 
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City Council in 2002).  The Council may wish to consider how these exemptions 
reduce development costs sufficiently to encourage development of more affordable 
housing units and how this does or does not relate to the public good. 

1. Make-Up Payment – Currently, the City exempts impact fees on affordable 
housing projects, and the policy is to pay these fees out of the general fund 
(in effect, paying the impact fee for the affordable housing units developed).  
The Utah State Code does not mandate this “make-up” payment.  It has been 
the policy of the City however, that these make-up payments maintain the 
equity and integrity in the fee system, and that all new housing units 
contribute to the cost of the infrastructure needed as a result of growth.  In 
the Consultant’s research, only Aspen and Boulder are known for these make 
up payments, even though many other cities do exempt affordable housing 
projects from impact fees. 
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